GENERAL SOURCES

Below are frequently used sources for *The Courage to Act*, with links; see also A Note on Sources and Selected Bibliography in the printed book.

Federal Reserve documents

- Information about the Federal Open Market Committee, including minutes of policy meetings,
 post-meeting statements, and economic projections by FOMC members (which appear quarterly
 as an appendix to the minutes of the meeting) is at
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/fomccalendars.htm.
- FOMC historical materials (including transcripts) are at http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/fomc historical.htm.
- Federal Reserve press releases, including FOMC statements, discount rate meeting minutes, explanations of asset purchase programs, and authorizations for emergency facilities, are at http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/all/2015all.htm.
- Speeches by members of the Board of Governors are at http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/2015speech.htm.
- Congressional testimony by members of the Board of Governors is at http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/2015testimony.htm.

Other public documents

Transcripts of Senate and House hearings are at
 http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/browse/collection.action?collectionCode=CHRG.

 Material made available by the Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, including archived interviews and documents, is at http://fcic.law.stanford.edu/report.

Main data sources

- Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia real-time data: All data about the unemployment rate, GDP, payrolls, PCE, CPI (headline and core), and consumer spending come from the Philly Fed's Real-Time Data Research Center, which compiles initial data releases and subsequent data revisions from the BEA and BLS: https://www.phil.frb.org/research-and-data/real-time-center/.
- FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis: FRED is a database for financial and macroeconomic data. We used FRED data extensively. Key indicators available from FRED include GDP, consumer spending, investment, the FOMC's target for the federal funds rate, payrolls, unemployment, oil prices, the S&P 500 stock market index, the Dow Jones Industrial Average stock market index, the TED spread, and housing prices (as measured by the Case–Shiller 20-City Composite Home Price Index): https://research.stlouisfed.org/fred2/.
- The effective federal funds rate, mortgage rates (including the 30-year conventional fixed-rate mortgage rate), treasury yields, rates on certificates of deposits, and other money market rates come from the Federal Reserve Board's H.15 release:
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h15/data.htm.
- Data about the Fed's balance sheet come from the Federal Reserve Board's H.4.1 release: http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h41/.
- Data on commercial paper rates and amounts outstanding come from the Federal Reserve Board's commercial paper release: http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/cp/.
- Data on sector-level assets and liabilities come from the Federal Reserve's flow of funds database:
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/z1/.
- The Federal Reserve's National Information Center is a repository of information on bank-level assets and liabilities. For example, a list of the top bank holding companies by assets is available at: https://www.ffiec.gov/nicpubweb/nicweb/HCSGreaterThan10B.aspx.

- The Federal Reserve Board of Governors Monetary Policy Report to Congress, which is released
 twice a year as part of the Fed chair's Humphrey–Hawkins testimony, discusses monetary policy
 and the economic outlook, and contains Fed staff analysis of developments in the financial sector:
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/mpr_default.htm.
- Firm-level data on earnings, capital, assets, and liabilities can be found using EDGAR, the SEC's database on company filings: http://www.sec.gov/edgar.shtml.
- Bloomberg L.P. provides detailed data on financial assets, including intra-day high and low prices
 for individual stocks, daily yields on government securities, and prices of other money market
 instruments.

NOTES

Quotations not otherwise referenced are from emails or the publicly released transcripts of FOMC meetings.

Chapter 1: Main Street

- Ty'Sheoma Bethea drew national attention to Dillon: Doug McKalip, "Grand Opening of Dillon's New Middle School," White House blog, September 12, 2012, http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2012/09/12/grand-opening-dillon-s-new-middle-school.
- "Grandma, why don't you teach my mommy to make blintzes?": Phil Izzo, "Bernanke Advises Going Long on Blintzes," *Wall Street Journal*, December 3, 2007, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2007/12/03/bernanke-advises-going-long-on-blintzes/.

Chapter 2: In the Groves of Academe

- my first professional publication: Ben S. Bernanke and Dale W. Jorgenson, "The Integration of Energy Policy Models," *Computers and Operations Research* 2, no. 3 (September 1975): 225–49.
- Samuelson's mathematical approach did not sit well: The *New York Times* obituary of Samuelson, December 13, 2009, quotes Robert Solow on the Harvard economics department of the time: "You could be disqualified for a job if you were either smart or Jewish or Keynesian. So what chance did this smart, Jewish, Keynesian have?"
 - http://www.nytimes.com/2009/12/14/business/economy/14samuelson.html?pagewanted=all.

- Prices in the United States fell by nearly 10 percent per year: Bureau of Labor Statistics,
 "Historical Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers (CPI-U): U.S. city average, all items,"

 CPI: Detailed Report, table 24, http://www.bls.gov/cpi/cpid1405.pdf.
- 33 Unemployment in the United States soared to 25 percent: Stanley Lebergott, "Annual Estimates of Unemployment in the United States, 1900–1954," *The Measurement and Behavior of Unemployment* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1957), 215–16, http://www.nber.org/chapters/c2644.pdf.
- More than 9,700 of the nation's 25,000 banks failed: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Banking and Monetary Policy Statistics, 1914–1941," table 66,

 https://fraser.stlouisfed.org/scribd/?item_id=6408&filepath=/docs/publications/bms/1914-1941/BMS14-41_complete.pdf&start_page=#scribd-open.
- my first paper on the subject: Ben S. Bernanke, "Non-Monetary Effects of the Financial Crisis in the Propagation of the Great Depression," *American Economic Review* 73, no. 3 (June 1983): 257–76, http://www.istor.org/stable/1808111.
- A later paper, which I wrote with Princeton historian Harold James: Ben S. Bernanke and Harold James, "The Gold Standard, Deflation, and Financial Crisis in the Great Depression: An International Comparison," in R. Glenn Hubbard, ed., *Financial Markets and Financial Crises* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press for the National Bureau of Economic Research, 1991), http://www.nber.org/chapters/c11482.pdf.
- "the financial accelerator": See, for example, Ben S. Bernanke, Mark Gertler, and Simon Gilchrist, "The Financial Accelerator and the Flight to Quality," *Review of Economics and Statistics* 78, no. 1 (February 1996): 1–15, http://www.jstor.org/stable/2109844?seq=1#page_scan_tab_contents.
- a series of case studies of the frameworks used by six major central banks: Ben S. Bernanke and Frederic S. Mishkin, "Central Bank Behavior and the Strategy of Monetary Policy: Observations from Six Industrialized Countries," in Olivier Jean Blanchard and Stanley Fischer, eds., *NBER Macroeconomics Annual* 1992, vol. 7, http://www.nber.org/chapters/c10993.pdf.

- Mishkin and I looked at the experience of the early adopters: Ben S. Bernanke and Frederic S. Mishkin, "Inflation Targeting: A New Framework for Monetary Policy?" *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 11, no. 2 (Spring 1997): 97–116, http://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/jep.11.2.97.
- In a 1999 paper, I suggested that inflation targeting: Ben S. Bernanke and Mark Gertler, "Monetary Policy and Asset Price Volatility," in Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City, *New Challenges for Monetary Policy* (1999), 77–128, http://www.kansascityfed.org/publicat/sympos/1999/S99gert.pdf.
- At a conference in Boston in January 2000: Ben S. Bernanke, "Japanese Monetary Policy: A Case of Self-Induced Paralysis?" in R. Mikitani and A. S. Posen, eds., *Japan's Financial Crisis and Its Parallels to U.S. Experience* (Washington, DC: Institute for International Economics, 2000), https://www.princeton.edu/~pkrugman/bernanke_paralysis.pdf.
- "I'm a little bit more sympathetic to central bankers now": Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Transcript of Chairman Bernanke's Press Conference," June 22, 2011, http://www.federalreserve.gov/mediacenter/files/FOMCpresconf20110622.pdf.

Chapter 3: Governor

- the fourth attempt by the United States to create a central bank: For more on this history, see
 John Thom Holdsworth and David R. Dewey, "The First and Second Bank of the United States,"
 report of the National Monetary Commission, 61st Cong., 2nd sess., Cong. Doc. 571,
 https://fraser.stlouisfed.org/docs/historical/nmc/nmc 571 1910.pdf.
- 46 **President Wilson . . . proposed creating a central bank:** Alan H. Meltzer, *A History of the Federal Reserve*, vol. 1, 1913–1951 (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2004), 3.
- 47 "We have purposely scattered the regional reserve banks": Quoted in Peter Conti-Brown, "The Twelve Federal Reserve Banks: Governance and Accountability in the 21st Century," Hutchins

Center on Fiscal and Monetary Policy working paper no. 10, March 2, 2015, http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2015/03/02-fed-banks-21st-century/fed_banks_21st_century.pdf.

- 47 **Benjamin Strong . . . provided effective leadership:** Milton Friedman and Anna J. Schwartz, *A Monetary History of the United States*, 1867–1960 (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press for the National Bureau of Economic Research, 1963), 411.
- When Strong died in 1928, his successors abandoned his hands-off approach: For more information about this episode, see ibid., 289.

Chapter 4: In the Maestro's Orchestra

- We agreed on the benefits of low and stable inflation: Alan Greenspan, "Issues for Monetary Policy," remarks to the Economic Club of New York, New York, December 19, 2002, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/Speeches/2002/20021219/default.htm.
- "Since becoming a central banker, I have learned to mumble": Quoted in Alan Murray, "Fed Chief Sees No Acceleration In Inflation Rate," Wall Street Journal, September 22, 1987.
- he did not put much stock in the ability of bank regulation: Alan Greenspan, "The Evolution of Bank Supervision," remarks to the American Bankers Association, Phoenix, AZ, October 11, 1999, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/1999/19991011.htm.
- Unemployment crested above 10 percent: Stanley Lebergott, "Annual Estimates of Unemployment in the United States, 1900–1954," *The Measurement and Behavior of Unemployment* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1957), 215–16, http://www.nber.org/chapters/c2644.pdf.
- Greenspan himself had served as the chairman: Alan Greenspan, *The Age of Turbulence:*Adventure in a New World (New York: Penguin, 2008), 66.

79 my confirmation hearing before the Senate Banking Committee: United States Congress, Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "Nominations of: Roger W. Ferguson, Jr., Ben S. Bernanke, Paul S. Atkins, April H. Foley, and Joseph Max Cleland," hearing, October 14, 2003, 108th Cong., 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2003), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-108shrg20216/pdf/CHRG-108shrg20216.pdf.

Chapter 5: The Subprime Spark

- 82 **Claudio Borio and William White:** Claudio Borio and William White, "Whither Monetary and Financial Stability? The Implications of Evolving Policy Regimes," BIS working paper no. 147, February 2004, http://www.bis.org/publ/work147.pdf.
- ideas published decades earlier by the economist Hyman Minsky: Hyman Minsky, "The Financial Instability Hypothesis," Levy Economics Institute working paper no. 74, May 1992, http://www.levyinstitute.org/pubs/wp74.pdf.
- Raghuram Rajan spoke about poorly designed compensation arrangements: Raghuram G. Rajan, "Has Financial Development Made the World Riskier?", speech to the Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City economic symposium, Jackson Hole, WY, August 2005, https://www.kansascityfed.org/publicat/sympos/2005/pdf/rajan2005.pdf, 313–69.
- the housing boom and bust was in turn fueled: Edward M. Gramlich, "Subprime Mortgage Lending: Benefits, Costs, and Challenge," remarks at the Financial Services Roundtable annual housing policy meeting, Chicago, May 21, 2004,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/Boarddocs/Speeches/2004/20040521/default.htm.
- One study found that many Wall Street managers: Ing-Haw Cheng, Sahil Raina, and Wei Xiong, "Wall Street and the Housing Bubble," *American Economic Review* 104, no. 9 (September 2014): 2797–2829, https://www.aeaweb.org/articles.php?doi=10.1257/aer.104.9.2797.

- Not a single bank failed in 2005: Federal Deposit Insurance Commission, "Quarterly Banking Profile: Balance Sheet," table II-A, "Fourth Quarter, 2005,"

 http://www2.fdic.gov/qbp/2005dec/qbpall.html.
- 89 "history cautions that people experiencing long periods": Alan Greenspan, "Semiannual Monetary Policy Report to the Congress," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, February 16, 2005,
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/hh/2005/february/testimony.htm.
- 89 "History has not dealt kindly with the aftermath": Alan Greenspan, "Reflections on Central Banking," remarks at the Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City economic symposium, Jackson Hole, WY, August 26, 2005,
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/BoardDocs/Speeches/2005/20050826/default.htm.
- "widespread cooling in house prices": Alan Greenspan, "Mortgage Banking," remarks at the annual convention of the American Bankers Association, Palm Desert, CA, September 26, 2005, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/2005/200509262/default.htm.
- 90–1 Some have argued . . . too starkly: See, for example, John B. Taylor, "Housing and Monetary Policy," National Bureau of Economic Research working paper no. 13682, December 2007, http://www.nber.org/papers/w13682.pdf. A study by the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco found that the Fed would have had to raise the federal funds rate by eight percentage points to avert the housing boom and bust in 2002–06, an increase in rates that would have pushed the economy far from the desired levels of employment and inflation. See Öscar Jordà, Moritz Schularick, and Alan M. Taylor, "Interest Rates and House Prices: Pill or Poison?", FRBSF Economic Letter, August 3, 2015, http://www.frbsf.org/economic-research/publications/economic-letter/2015/august/interest-rates-and-house-prices-central-bank-goals/.
- 91 raised the initial monthly payment . . . by about \$75: Ben S. Bernanke, "Monetary Policy and the Housing Bubble," remarks at the annual meeting of the American Economic Association, Atlanta, GA, January 3, 2010,
 - http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20100103a.htm#f16.

- many people were expecting double-digit gains: Robert Shiller, "Understanding Recent Trends in House Prices and Home Ownership," National Bureau of Economic Research working paper no. 13553, October 2007, http://www.nber.org/papers/w13553.pdf.
- factors other than monetary policy that contributed to the boom: See, for example, Edward Glaeser, Joshua Gottlieb, and Joseph Gyourko, "Can Cheap Credit Explain the Housing Boom?", National Bureau of Economic Research working paper no. 16230, July 2010, http://www.nber.org/papers/w16230; and Kenneth Kuttner, "Low Interest Rates and House Prices: Still No Smoking Gun," Williams College, Department of Economics working paper no. 2012-01, http://web.williams.edu/Economics/wp/Kuttner-smoking-gun.pdf.
- house prices began to accelerate rapidly: Robert J. Shiller, *Irrational Exuberance*, 2nd edition (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2005).
- the remarkable economic stability . . . bred complacency: Ben S. Bernanke, "The Great Moderation," remarks at the meetings of the Eastern Economic Association, Washington, DC, February 20, 2004, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/2004/20040220/default.htm.
- Greenspan called it a "conundrum": Alan Greenspan, "Semiannual Monetary Policy Report to the Congress," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, February 16, 2005, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/hh/2005/february/testimony.htm.
- "global savings glut": Ben S. Bernanke, "The Global Savings Glut," Sandridge Lecture, Virginia Association of Economists, Richmond, VA, March 10, 2005, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/2005/200503102/default.htm. For an update of my views, see "Why Are Interest Rates So Low, Part 3: The Global Savings Glut," Ben Bernanke's blog, April 1, 2015, http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/ben-bernanke/posts/2015/04/01-why-interest-rates-low-global-savings-glut.
- In my 2002 speech, I had said: Ben S. Bernanke, "Asset-Price 'Bubbles' and Monetary Policy," remarks to the New York Chapter of the National Association for Business Economics, New York, October 15, 2002, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/2002/20021015/.

- By far the worst loans . . . a few, or even no, payments: Christopher Mayer, Karen Pence, and Shane M. Sherlund, "The Rise in Mortgage Defaults," *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 23, no. 1 (2009): 27–50, https://www.aeaweb.org/articles.php?doi=10.1257/jep.23.1.27.
- In 1994, fewer than 5 percent . . . risen to about 20 percent: Sandra F. Braunstein, "Subprime Mortgages," testimony before the Subcommittee on Financial Institutions and Consumer Credit, House Committee on Financial Services, March 27, 2007,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/braunstein20070327a.htm.
- a substantial portion of subprime loans originated in the early 2000s: Edward M. Gramlich, "Booms and Busts, the Case of Subprime Mortgages," *Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City Economic Review* 109 (2007),

 https://www.kansascityfed.org/publicat/econrev/PDF/4q07Gramlich.pdf.
- 96 Countrywide Financial . . . replaced the Fed as its principal supervisor: Patricia McCoy, "Consumer Protections in Financial Services: Past Problems, Future Solutions," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, March 3, 2009, http://www.banking.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?FuseAction=Files.View&FileStore id=40666635bc76-4d59-9c25-76daf0784239, 16.
- about 20 percent . . . under federal supervision: Edward M. Gramlich, "Booms and Busts, the Case of Subprime Mortgages," *Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City Economic Review* 109 (2007), https://www.kansascityfed.org/publicat/econrev/PDF/4q07Gramlich.pdf.
- "You could take it out and rip it up": Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, Federal Reserve Board, audiotape of staff interview with Janet Yellen, November 15, 2010,
 http://fcic.law.stanford.edu/resource/interviews#Y.
- 98 fierce resistance from community bankers: Bernard Wysocki, Jr., "Bankers and Regulators Clash over Surge in Real-Estate Loans," Wall Street Journal, September 11, 2006,
 http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB115793426747158998.

- The Fed directly enforced its own rules: Susan Schmidt Bies, "Behind the Scenes at the FOMC:

 How the Federal Reserve Determines Monetary Policy," remarks at the Academic Speaker Series,

 University of Tennessee, Martin, TN, February 7, 2005,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/BoardDocs/Speeches/2005/20050207/default.htm.
- [Greenspan] distrusted what he saw as heavy-handed interventions: See, for example, Alan Greenspan, "Bank Regulation," remarks at the national convention of the Independent Community Bankers of America, San Antonio, TX, March 11, 2005,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/2005/20050311/default.htm.
- increased the share of subprime first mortgages covered by HOEPA: Edward N. Gramlich,
 "Lending to Lower-Income Households," remarks at the National Community Reinvestment
 Coalition eleventh annual conference, Washington, DC, March 1, 2002,
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/2002/20020301/default.htm.
- "We tried to make our amendments narrow and selective": Edward M. Gramlich, "Tackling Predatory Lending: Regulation and Education," remarks at Cleveland State University, Cleveland, OH, March 23, 2001, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/speeches/2001/20010323/.
- 102 **It helped push the U.S. homeownership rate to a record 69 percent:** U.S. Census Bureau, press release, April 29, 2014, tables 4 and 4SA, http://www.census.gov/housing/hvs/files/qtr114/q114press.pdf.
- Greenspan worried that banning certain categories of practices: Alan Greenspan, letters to Rep. John LaFalce, D-RI, May 30, 2002, and August 15, 2002,
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/legalint/ConsumerProtection/2002/20020530/attachment.pdf.
- the Fed would make extensive use of the authority: Ben S. Bernanke, "Semiannual Monetary Policy Report to the Congress," testimony before the House Committee on Financial Services, July 18, 2007, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/bernanke20070718a.htm.
- the Fed hit CitiFinancial: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, May 27, 2004, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/press/enforcement/2004/20040527/default.htm.

- "so I didn't really pursue it": Greg Ip, "Did Greenspan Add to Subprime Woes?", *Wall Street Journal*, June 9, 2007, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB118134111823129555.
- compliance with consumer protection laws: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, July 17, 2007, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/bcreg/20070717a.htm.
- The percentage of subprime mortgages seriously delinquent or in foreclosure: Compiled from Mortgage Bankers Association, National Delinquency Survey, 2004:Q2-2013:Q2.

Chapter 6: Rookie Season

127 **A wave of criticism followed:** Nell Henderson, "Fed Chief Calls His Remarks a Mistake,"

Washington Post, May 24, 2006,

http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/05/23/AR2006052300642.html.

Chapter 7: First Tremors, First Response

- "At this juncture . . . likely to be contained": Ben S. Bernanke, "The Economic Outlook," testimony before the Joint Economic Committee, U.S. Congress, March 28, 2007, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/bernanke20070328a.htm.
- my conclusion was widely shared: See, for example, Rick Kirkland, "The Greatest Economic Boom Ever," *Fortune*, July 12, 2007,

 http://archive.fortune.com/magazines/fortune/fortune_archive/2007/07/23/100134937/index.htm.
- Only about 13 percent . . . all outstanding mortgages: Federal Open Market Committee, transcript of meeting, March 21, 2007,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/files/FOMC20070321meeting.pdf, 67.

- Reflections on the Crisis and the Policy Response," remarks at the Russell Sage Foundation and the Century Foundation conference "Rethinking Finance," New York, April 13, 2012, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20120413a.htm.
- The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation had reported: Federal Deposit Insurance Commission, "Region by Region: Looking Ahead at Banking Conditions in 2007," FDIC Outlook, March 16, 2007, https://www.fdic.gov/bank/analytical/regional/ro20064q/na/.
- Bank stocks were also performing well: See, for example, Standard and Poors, S&P 500 Financials Sector Index, 2000–07.
- The recurring financial panics in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries: Ben S. Bernanke, "The Crisis as a Classic Financial Panic," remarks at the Fourteenth Jacques Polak Annual Research Conference, Washington, DC, November 8, 2013, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20131108a.htm.
- The Panic of 1907, for instance, had modest origins: For an account of the panic, see Robert Bruner and Sean Carr, *The Panic of 1907: Lessons Learned from the Market's Perfect Storm* (New York: John Wiley & Sons, 2007).
- dubbed the shadow banking system by economist Paul McCulley: Paul McCulley, "The Shadow Banking System and Hyman Minsky's Economic Journey," PIMCO: Global Central Banking Focus, May 2009, http://media.pimco.com/Documents/GCB%20Focus%20May%2009.pdf.
- propped up one of the funds with a \$1.6 billion loan: Gretchen Morgenson, "Bear Stearns Says

 Battered Hedge Funds Are Worth Little," *New York Times*, July 18, 2007,

 http://www.nytimes.com/2007/07/18/business/18bond.html.
- Bank of America had, for a fee, guaranteed some of the assets: Peter Lattman, "Bank of America Suit Against Two Ex-Bear Stearns Executives Is Dismissed," *New York Times*, September 4, 2013, http://dealbook.nytimes.com/2013/09/04/judge-dismisses-bank-of-america-suit-against-2-bear-stearns-executives/.

- Rhineland, an off-balance sheet vehicle funded by ABCP: Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report" (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2011), http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn_media/fcic-reports/fcic_final_report_full.pdf, 247.
- ABCP funding would soon begin to shrink rapidly: For more information, see Daniel M. Covitz, Nellie Liang, and Gustavo A. Suarez, "The Evolution of a Financial Crisis: Panic in the Asset-Backed Commercial Paper Market," Federal Reserve Board of Governors Finance and Economics Discussion Series 2009-36, August 18, 2009,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/pubs/feds/2009/200936/200936pap.pdf.
- the bank's judgment that the troubled assets in its funds could not be fairly valued: BNP Paribas, press release, August 9, 2007, http://www.bnpparibas.com/en/news/press-release/bnp-paribas-investment-partners-temporaly-suspends-calculation-net-asset-value-fo.
- 144 the New York Fed injected \$24 billion in cash into the financial system: Federal Reserve Bank of New York, Historical Open Market Operations, http://www.newyorkfed.org/markets/omo/dmm/historical/tomo/search.cfm.
- Conditions in the European financial system: Gavin Finch and Steve Rothwell, Bloomberg News, August 9, 2007,

 http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=a3BgW.MHBVfE&refer=home.
- we added \$38 billion more to the financial system: Federal Reserve Bank of New York, Historical Open Market Operations,
 http://www.newyorkfed.org/markets/omo/dmm/historical/tomo/search.cfm.
- the ECB did more, injecting 61 billion euros: Scott Lanman and Christian Vits, "Central Banks to Add Cash to Avert Crisis of Confidence," Bloomberg News, August 10, 2007, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aBHNFmbstWcY.
- "Credit panics are never pretty": "Bernanke's Bear Market," editorial, *Wall Street Journal*, August 6, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB118636001831688824.

- Futures on the S&P 500 index jumped 3.6 percent: Lynn Thomasson and Shannon D. Harrington, "Global Markets Rally After Fed Acts to Contain Credit Turmoil," Bloomberg News, August 17, 2007, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aqkxf3WN6VKI.
- "The market thinks Bernanke is a rock star!": Quoted in Kevin Depew, "Five Things You Need to Know," Minyanville, August 17, 2007, http://www.minyanville.com/businessmarkets/articles/Fed-Banks-Federal-Reserve-Bernanke/8/17/2007/id/13768.
- Citi announced it was borrowing \$500 million: Citigroup, press release, August 22, 2007, http://www.citigroup.com/citi/news/2007/070822c.htm.
- JPMorgan Chase, Bank of America, and . . . Wachovia also announced: JPMorgan Chase, press release, August 22, 2007,

 http://investor.shareholder.com/jpmorganchase/releasedetail.cfm?ReleaseID=261307.
- the problems of Countrywide . . . front burner: James R. Hagerty and Serena Ng, "No. 1 Company In Mortgages Faces Turbulence," *Wall Street Journal*, August 11, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB118678884588894696.
- Countrywide drew \$11.5 billion: James R. Hagerty, Jonathan Karp, and Serena Ng, "Countrywide Airs Plan to Weather Credit Squeeze," *Wall Street Journal*, August 17, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB118726477832399537.
- Reich had posed proudly at a press event: Bill McBride, "WaPo: Regulatory Failure at the Office of Thrift Supervision," Calculated Risk blog, November 23, 2008,

 http://www.calculatedriskblog.com/2008/11/wapo-regulatory-failure-at-office-of.html.
- 153 Countrywide found its reprieve: Bank of America, press release, August 22, 2007.
- "Like a hungry Oliver Twist accepting his gruel": Laurence Norman, "Please, Mr. Bernanke, We Want More," Dow Jones, August 31, 2007.

Chapter 8: One Step Forward

- The *Wall Street Journal*'s editorial writers sneered: "The Fed and Character," editorial, *Wall Street Journal*, September 19, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB119016992710232040.
- "The provision of such liquidity support": Chris Giles and Scheherazade Daneshku, "No Time for Drastic Measures, Says King," Financial Times, September 12, 2007,
 http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/d0035456-6110-11dc-bf25-0000779fd2ac.html#axzz3Y3KrCBUu.
- the Bank of England . . . announced it would inject longer-term funds: Jennifer Ryan and Brian Swint, "BOE's King Blames U.K. Law for Foiling Bank Rescue," Bloomberg News, September 20, 2007,
 http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aIt8AuF_4D64&refer=economy.
- The administration . . . keep borrowers in their homes: Henry M. Paulson, "Statement by Secretary Henry M. Paulson, Jr., on Announcement of New Private Sector Alliance—Hope Now," U.S. Department of the Treasury, October 10, 2007, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp599.aspx.
- Merrill Lynch reported the biggest quarterly loss: Bradley Keoun, "Merrill Lynch Reports Loss on \$8.4 Billion Writedown," Bloomberg News, October 24, 2007, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aL9aYm7aCkqY&refer=home.
- The three nominees . . . the Senate Banking Committee: Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "Nominations of: Randall S. Kroszner, Elizabeth A. Duke, and Larry A. Klane," hearing, August 2, 2007, 110th Cong., 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, August 2, 2007), https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-110shrg50354/html/CHRG-110shrg50354.htm.
- a speech the same morning to the Cato Institute: Ben S. Bernanke, "Federal Reserve Communications," remarks at the Cato Institute twenty-fifth annual monetary conference, Washington, DC, November 14, 2007,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20071114a.htm.

Chapter 9: The End of the Beginning

- "the only honorable course": "Citigroup's Day of Reckoning," *CNN Money*, November 4, 2007, http://money.cnn.com/2007/11/04/news/companies/citigroup_prince/.
- "When the music stops": Michiyo Nakamoto and David Wighton, "Citigroup Chief Stays Bullish on Buy-Outs," Financial Times, July 9, 2007,
 http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/80e2987a-2e50-11dc-821c-0000779fd2ac.html#axzz3YobS9faN.
- the SIV sector tripled in size . . . assets: Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report," http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn media/fcic-reports/fcic final report full.pdf, 252.
- 177 SIVs had liquidated 23 percent . . . balance sheet: Ibid., 253.
- Of the \$2.5 trillion in securities insured by the monolines: Patrick Parkinson, "Bond Insurance," testimony before the Subcommittee on Capital Markets, Insurance, and Government Sponsored Enterprises, House Committee on Financial Services, February 14, 2008,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/parkinson20080214a.htm.
- Morgan Stanley . . . added to the prevailing gloom: Liam Pleven and Randall Smith, "AIG, Morgan Stanley Show Subprime Losses Aren't Quite Over Yet," Wall Street Journal, November 8, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB119447737487885750.
- 179 **It would more than double that figure, to \$9.4 billion:** Randall Smith, Ann Davis, and Anita Raghavan, "Loss Pressures Morgan Stanley CEO," *Wall Street Journal*, December 20, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB119811250530540821.
- 179 **Bear Stearns had initiated a partnership:** Michael Connolly, "Bear-Citic Tie-Up May Presage More Alliances, Beijing Opening Up," *Wall Street Journal*, October 23, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB119309286572967638.
- 179 **Citigroup in November raised capital from the Abu Dhabi Investment Authority:** Citigroup, press release, November 26, 2007, http://www.citigroup.com/citi/news/2007/071126j.htm.

- Morgan Stanley would tap the Chinese sovereign wealth fund: Morgan Stanley, press release, December 19, 2007, https://www.morganstanley.com/about-us-ir/shareholder/4q2007.html.
- Merrill Lynch [would tap] a Singapore government investment company: Randall Smith and Jason Leow, "Merrill May Take More Steps To Fix Finances," *Wall Street Journal*, December 26, 2007, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB119862859683349785.
- we created the first of many crisis-related acronyms—TAF: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, December 12, 2007,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/20071212a.htm.
- 183 TAF auctions were, by design, intended to overcome the stigma: A study by economists at the New York Fed shows that banks were willing to pay extra to borrow from the TAF instead of the discount window, providing empirical evidence of the stigma of discount window borrowing. See Olivier Armantier, Eric Ghysels, Asani Sarkar, and Jeffrey Shrader, "Discount Window Stigma during the 2007–2008 Financial Crisis," Federal Reserve Bank of New York staff report no. 483, August 2015, http://www.newyorkfed.org/research/staff reports/sr483.html.
- "There is a growing sense the Fed doesn't get it": Quoted in Greg Ip, "Fed Sifts Options as Rate Cut Fails to Cheer Market," Wall Street Journal, December 12, 2007,
 http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB119739876442121375.
- the Fed had resisted spelling out the acts and practices it deemed "unfair and deceptive": Alan Greenspan, letter to Rep. John LaFalce, D-RI, May 30, 2002,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/legalint/ConsumerProtection/2002/20020530/attachment.pdf.
- Optimists saw the \$4 billion takeover: David Mildenberg, "Bank of America to Acquire Countrywide for \$4 Billion (Correct)," Bloomberg News, January 14, 2008,

 http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aqKE9kRcKDEw.
- a Bloomberg News story . . . that I supported fiscal stimulus: Laura Litvan, "Bernanke Backs Some Stimulus, Democratic Aide Says," Bloomberg News, January 14, 2008,

 http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aaKRQFA9L9oA&refer=economy.

- the president proposed a \$150 billion stimulus package: See, for example, David Stout and Edmund L. Andrews, "Bush Calls for \$145 Billion Economic Aid Package," New York Times,

 January 18, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/18/business/18cnd-econ.html?pagewanted=all.
- a perceived shift in my leadership style: See, for example, Neil Irwin, "A Tougher Tone at the Top," *Washington Post*, January 22, 2008, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/01/18/AR2008011803594.html.
- Société Générale (SocGen), France's second-largest bank, announced: Nicola Clark and David Jolly, "French Bank Says Rogue Trader Lost \$7 Billion," *New York Times*, January 25, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/25/business/worldbusiness/25bank.html?pagewanted=all.
- "It's not clear yet": David Leonhardt, "Bernanke's Midterm Tests," *New York Times*, January 30, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/30/business/30leonhardt.html?pagewanted=all.
- "might find someone who's more in tune with Democratic views": Mark Felsenthal, "Weak Growth, Miscues May Put Bernanke's Job at Risk," Reuters, January 29, 2008, http://www.reuters.com/article/2008/01/29/us-usa-fed-bernanke-idUSN2363124620080129.

Chapter 10: Bear Stearns: Before Asia Opens

- The Senate Banking Committee had moved its hearing: Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "Turmoil in U.S. Credit Markets: Examining the Recent Actions of the Federal Financial Regulators," hearing, April 3, 2008, 110th Cong., 2nd sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2008), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-110shrg50394/html/CHRG-110shrg50394.htm.
- tax rebates ... up to \$1,200: "Stimulus Plan Vows \$600–\$1200 Tax Rebates," CBS News, January 24, 2008, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/stimulus-plan-vows-600-1200-tax-rebates/.

- I tried to strike a balance in Senate testimony: Ben S. Bernanke, "The Economy and Financial Markets," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, February 14, 2008, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/bernanke20080214a.htm.
- "clearly on the edge": Anna Driver and Eileen O'Grady, "Greenspan Says U.S. 'On the Edge' of Recession," Reuters, February 14, 2008,
 http://www.reuters.com/article/2008/02/15/us-cera-energy-greenspan-idUSN1450696720080215.
- Ambac Financial Group, had lost its AAA credit rating: Dena Aubin, "Fitch Cuts 'AAA' Rating of FGIC Insurance Unit," Reuters, January 30, 2008, http://www.reuters.com/article/2008/01/31/businesspro-fgic-rating-fitch-dc-idUSN3023531520080131.
- an astonishing 80 percent of the auctions failed: Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report,"

 http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn_media/fcic-reports/fcic_final_report_full.pdf, 278.
- AIG disclosed in an SEC filing: Liam Plevin and David Reilly, "AIG Is Forced to Write Down Mortgage Links," *Wall Street Journal*, February 12, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB120274396890959027.
- 202 UBS reported an \$11.3 billion loss: Andrew Hurst and Thomas Atkins, "UBS Shocks Investors with Risky Debt Exposures," Reuters, February 14, 2008,
 http://www.reuters.com/article/2008/02/14/us-ubs-result-idUSL1468644820080214.
- Two hedge funds with assets totaling more than \$3 billion: James Mackintosh, "Peloton Partners in \$2bn Assets Sale," *Financial Times*, February 28, 2008,

 http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/c5d43fb2-e62c-11dc-8398-0000779fd2ac.html#axzz38mJSEzuq.
- Thornburg Mortgage, with \$36 billion in assets, was missing margin calls: Lingling Wei, "Will Thornburg Join Failed Lenders?", *Wall Street Journal*, March 4, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB120456448633807935.

- an investment fund sponsored by the Carlyle Group: Peter Lattman, Randall Smith, and Jenny Strasburg, "Carlyle Fund in Free Fall as Its Banks Get Nervous," *Wall Street Journal*, March 14, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB120545330113435117.
- From 1932 to 1936, it made 123 such loans: Pari Sastry, "The Political Origins of Section 13(3)," Federal Reserve Bank of New York Economic Policy Review (forthcoming).
- 206 two new measures aimed at increasing the availability of short-term funding: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, March 7, 2008, http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/20080307a.htm.
- We planned to announce additional measures on Tuesday, March 11: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, March 11, 2008, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20080311a.htm.
- The stock had plunged in the morning but recovered: Lilla Zuill, "Bear Stearns Shares Recover After Earlier Decline," Reuters, March 11, 2008,

 http://uk.reuters.com/article/2008/03/11/sppage012-n11608184-oisbn-idUKN1160818420080311.
- Schwartz's trying week turned nightmarish: U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, press release, March 20, 2008, https://www.sec.gov/news/press/2008/2008-48.htm.
- 215 **Bear had nearly 400 subsidiaries:** Kate Kelly, "Fear, Rumors Touched Off Fatal Run on Bear Stearns," *Wall Street Journal*, May 28, 2008, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB121193290927324603.
- 5,000 trading counterparties: Kara Scannell and Susanne Craig, "SEC Chief Under Fire as Fed Seeks Bigger Wall Street Role," *Wall Street Journal*, June 23, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/news/articles/SB121418338517895735.
- 750,000 open derivatives contracts: Serena Ng and Emily Barrett, "Fed Turns Focus to Derivatives Market, Wants Improved Infrastructure Soon," Wall Street Journal, June 10, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/news/articles/SB121304824642258693.

- the biggest risks lay in the \$2.8 trillion tri-party repo market: Lucinda Brickler, Adam Copeland, and Antoine Martin, "Everything You Wanted to Know about the Tri-Party Repo Market, but Didn't Know to Ask," Liberty Street Economics blog, April 11, 2011,

 http://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2011/04/everything-you-wanted-to-know-about-the-tri-party-repo-market-but-didnt-know-to-ask.html#.VUfTtfnF9SE.
- We would lend \$29 billion to Maiden Lane: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System,
 "Bear Stearns, JPMorgan Chase, and Maiden Lane LLC,"

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/reform_bearstearns.htm. Accessed May 5, 2015.
- Our loan was repaid, with \$765 million in interest: Federal Reserve Bank of New York, "Maiden Lane Transactions," http://www.newyorkfed.org/markets/maidenlane.html. Accessed May 4, 2015.
- able to raise an impressive \$140 billion in new capital: Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report,"
 http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn_media/fcic-reports/fcic_final_report_full.pdf, 292.

Chapter 11: Fannie and Freddie: A Long, Hot Summer

- 227 **Both started out as federal agencies:** James R. Hagerty, *A Fateful History of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac* (Charleston, SC: History Press, 2012).
- 229 Critics . . . had often warned: Congressional Budget Office, "Assessing the Public Costs and Benefits of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac," May 1996; Government Accountability Office, "Government-Sponsored Enterprises: The Government's Exposure to Risks," August 1990.
- Alan Greenspan . . . had spoken out frequently: See, for example, Alan Greenspan, "Government-Sponsored Enterprises," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, February 24, 2004, http://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/testimony/2004/20040224/.

- Fannie and Freddie owned or had guaranteed about \$5.3 trillion: James B. Lockhart, III, testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, on the appointment of FHFA as Conservator for Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, September 23, 2008, http://www.banking.senate.gov/public/files/LOCKHARTStmt92308.pdf; Federal Housing Finance Agency, enterprise share of residential mortgage debt outstanding, data available through 2010, http://www.fhfa.gov/DataTools/Downloads/Pages/Current-Market-Data.aspx.
- the GSEs had bought about one-third of the \$1.6 trillion: Gretchen Morgenson and Joshua Rosner, Reckless Endangerment: How Outsized Ambition, Greed, and Corruption Led to Economic Armageddon (New York: Henry Holt, 2011), 117.
- China alone held more than \$700 billion: Wayne M. Morrison and Marc Labonte, "China's Holdings of U.S. Securities: Implications for the U.S. Economy," Congressional Research Service, August 19, 2013, https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RS21625.pdf. See particularly n. 28.
- The failure would cost the FDIC about \$13 billion: Estimates of resolution costs can be found at Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, "FDIC Failures and Assistance Transactions: US and Other Areas," Historical Statistics on Banking, table BF01, "2008," https://www2.fdic.gov/hsob/.
- "significant risks to both taxpayers and borrowers": Kirsten Grind, The Lost Bank: The Story of Washington Mutual—The Biggest Bank Failure in American History (New York: Simon and Schuster, 2012), 207.
- \$5.5 billion of capital: Steve Liesman, "Freddie Mac Takes Step Toward Issuing Stock," CNBC, July 18, 2008, http://www.cnbc.com/id/25736349.
- "It is the most complicated financial crisis": Steve Matthews and Doug Alexander, "Volcker Says Financial System Losses May Rise," Bloomberg News, September 5, 2008, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=auKCKTSSU7yE.

Chapter 12: Lehman: The Dam Breaks

- 249 "greatest run ever . . . than a CEO": Andy Serwer and Corey Hajim, "The Improbable Power Broker," Fortune, April 17, 2006,
 http://archive.fortune.com/magazines/fortune/fortune_archive/2006/04/17/8374342/index.htm.
- 249 Lehman borrowed seven times from the PDCF: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Primary Dealer Credit Facility (PDCF),
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/reform_pdcf.htm. Accessed May 5, 2015.
- 252 **Lehman had announced a \$2.8 billion second-quarter loss:** "Lehman Expects \$2.8 Billion Quarterly Loss," Dealbook, *New York Times*, June 9, 2008, http://dealbook.nytimes.com//2008/06/09/lehman-says-it-expects-28-billion-loss-in-2nd-quarter/.
- Lehman reported an increase in its liquidity by some \$20 billion: Mary Schapiro, "Testimony Concerning the Lehman Brothers Examiner's Report," testimony before the House Financial Services Committee, April 20, 2010, https://www.sec.gov/news/testimony/2010/ts042010mls.htm.
- 257 **"reckless easing":** "McCain, Bush and the Dollar," editorial, *Wall Street Journal*, September 4, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122048621675397153.
- 261 "Further such rescues should be avoided like the plague": "Decisive Inaction," editorial, Financial Times, September 11, 2008,
 http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/8039fc82-8030-11dd-99a9-000077b07658.html.
- "If the feds step in to save Lehman": "Lehman's Fate," editorial, *Wall Street Journal*, September 12, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122117590254125801.
- "You have a neighbor, who smokes in bed": Ben S. Bernanke, interview with 60 Minutes, CBS News, March 5, 2009, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/ben-bernankes-greatest-challenge/3/.
- 265 "bring Wall Street to Main Street": Edward J. Perkins, Wall Street to Main Street (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006).

"overriding the rights of millions of shareholders": Alistair Darling, *Back from the Brink* (New York: Atlantic, 2011), 123.

Chapter 13: AIG: "It Makes Me Angry"

- the cost of borrowing would as much as double on Monday: Depository Trust Clearing
 Commission, "DTCC GCF Repo Index; Commercial Paper Rates from Board of Governors of the
 Federal Reserve System Commercial Paper Release,"

 http://www.dtcc.com/charts/dtcc-gcf-repo-index.aspx.
- 270 a temporary infusion of \$70 billion that morning: Federal Reserve Bank of New York, Historical Open Market Operations,
 http://www.newyorkfed.org/markets/omo/dmm/historical/tomo/search.cfm.
- "dominant, brilliant, irascible, short tempered, controlling, obsessive": Bethany McLean and Joe Nocera, All the Devils are Here: The Hidden History of the Financial Crisis (New York: Portfolio/Penguin, 2010).
- replace the subsidiary's founding president, Howard Sosin: Robert O'Harrow, Jr., and Brady Dennis, "The Beautiful Machine," *Washington Post*, December 29, 2008, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/12/28/AR2008122801916 pf.html.
- 273 "You guys up at FP ever do anything to my triple-A rating": Ibid.
- 274 "Fact is, many Wall Streeters have given up really analyzing this company": Carol Loomis and Eileen Gunn, "AIG: Aggressive. Inscrutable. Greenberg," Fortune, April 25, 1998, http://archive.fortune.com/magazines/fortune/fortune_archive/1998/04/27/241464/index.htm.
- the OTS judged AIG FP's risk-management program adequate: Office of Thrift Supervision, "Targeted Review of AIG," July 13, 2007, http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn media/fcic-testimony/2010-0701-2007-OTS-Targeted-Review.pdf.

- 274-5 a plan to obtain \$20 billion for AIG's holding company: Eric Dash and Andrew Ross Sorkin, "Throwing a Lifeline to a Troubled Giant," *New York Times*, September 17, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/09/18/business/18insure.html?pagewanted=all.
- the Reserve Primary Fund had invested about \$785 million: Diya Gullapalli, Shefali Anand, and Daisy Maxey, "Money Fund, Hurt by Debt Tied to Lehman, Breaks the Buck," *Wall Street Journal*, September 17, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122160102128644897.
- About \$40 billion would be withdrawn: Shefali Anand and Diya Gullapalli, "Breaking Buck: Was Ironic for Trumpeter of 'Safe' Fund," *Wall Street Journal*, September 18, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122169845959750475.
- **"We are faced with two bad choices":** David Wessel, *In Fed We Trust: Ben Bernanke's War on the Great Panic* (New York: Crown Business, 2009), 197.
- investments and loan commitments totaling \$182 billion: Timothy G. Massad, "Infographic:

 Overall \$182 Billion Committed to Stabilize AIG During the Financial Crisis is Now Fully

 Recovered," Treasury Notes blog, September 11, 2012,

 http://www.treasury.gov/connect/blog/Pages/aig-182-billion.aspx.
- "It makes me angry": Ben S. Bernanke, interview with 60 Minutes, CBS News, March 16, 2009, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/fed-chairman-ben-bernankes-take-on-the-economy/.
- a **combined gain of nearly \$23 billion:** Matt Anderson, "AIG Wrap-Up," Treasury Notes blog, December 12, 2012, http://www.treasury.gov/connect/blog/Pages/AIG-wrapup.aspx.
- 288 [Lehman] used dubious accounting transactions: Anton R. Valukas for Jenner & Block, "Lehman Brothers Holdings Inc. Chapter 11 Proceedings Examiner Report," 2010, https://jenner.com/lehman.
- 288 Lehman's bondholders would receive only about 27 percent: Joseph Checkler and Patrick Fitzgerald, "Lehman to Dole Out Additional \$17.9 Billion to Creditors," *Wall Street Journal*, March 27, 2014, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052702304688104579465170602706210.

Total losses to creditors have been estimated at close to \$200 billion: Michael J. Fleming and Asani Sarkar, "The Failure Resolution of Lehman Brothers," Federal Reserve Bank of New York Economic Policy Review, 2014, http://www.newyorkfed.org/research/epr/2014/1412flem.pdf, 175–206.

Chapter 14: We Turn to Congress

- "The government drew a line with Lehman": Craig Torres and Scott Lanman, "Fed Eschews Markets, Picks Winners and Losers in AIG, Lehman," Bloomberg News, September 17, 2008, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=ahHI4BgK8VI0.
- "For one day at least in this politically charged election season": A version of the wire story appeared on the *Wall Street Journal*'s blog. See Brian Blackstone and Patrick Yoest, "Bernanke, Congress Hit Rocky Patch," *Wall Street Journal*, September 18, 2008, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2008/09/18/bernanke-congress-hit-rocky-patch/.
- \$439 billion would run from the prime funds, while \$362 billion would flow: Investment Company Institute, "Total Net Assets By Fund Type," September–October 2008.
- Mack was seen in the industry as aggressive and charismatic: Christine Harper and Yalman Onaran, "Mack's Morgan Stanley, With Record Profit, Still Chases Goldman," Bloomberg News, March 22, 2007, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aYEmAmB3eyIk.
- Wachovia acquired Golden West Financial Corporation: Associated Press, "Wachovia Acquires Golden West Financial," NBC News, May 8, 2006,

 http://www.nbcnews.com/id/12680868/ns/business-us-business/t/wachovia-acquires-golden-west-financial/.
- we stood ready to provide nearly \$250 billion: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, September 18, 2008,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20080918a.htm. For more detail about

- the central bank swap lines, see Michael J. Fleming and Nicholas J. Klagge, "The Federal Reserve's Foreign Exchange Swap Lines," *Federal Reserve Bank of New York Current Issues in Economics and Finance* 16, no. 4 (April 2010), http://www.newyorkfed.org/research/current issues/ci16-4.html.
- 301 to lend \$20 billion to Mexico to help stabilize the plummeting peso: For more information on the Exchange Stabilization Fund, see U.S. Treasury, Resource Center: Exchange Stabilization Fund, http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/international/ESF/Pages/finances.aspx. Accessed May 8, 2015.
- "Source Document: Treasury's Confidential 'Break the Glass' Plan," November 29, 2008, http://www.andrewrosssorkin.com/?p=368.
- "Bernanke and Paulson are both focused": Brad Delong, "Is 2008 Our 1929?", Grasping Reality with Both Invisible Hands blog, September 18, 2008,
 http://delong.typepad.com/sdj/2008/09/is-2008-our-192.html.
- Goldman announced a \$5 billion investment by Warren Buffett: Goldman Sachs, press release, September 23, 2008, http://www.goldmansachs.com/media-relations/press-releases/archived/2008/berkshire-hathaway-invest.html.
- 312 **Mitsubishi UFJ...announced it would invest \$9 billion:** Morgan Stanley, press release, September 29, 2008, https://www.morganstanley.com/about-us-articles/6962.html.

Chapter 15: "Fifty Percent Hell No"

I encouraged the senators to give the administration broad flexibility: House Committee on Financial Services, "The Future of Financial Services: Exploring Solutions for the Market Crisis," hearing, September 24, 2008, 110th Cong., 2nd sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2008), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-110hhrg45625/pdf/CHRG-110hhrg45625.pdf, 37, 40.

- 320–1 Cantor argued that his proposal would save taxpayers money: Eric Cantor, interview with MSNBC, September 26, 2008, archived by Project VoteSmart,

 http://votesmart.org/public-statement/380753/msnbc-interview-transcript#.VWTNviFVhHx.
- paying the FDIC \$1.9 billion for WaMu's banking operations and loan portfolio: Robin Sidel,
 David Enrich, and Dan Fitzpatrick, "WaMu is Seized, Sold Off to J.P. Morgan, In Largest Failure in
 U.S. Banking History," *Wall Street Journal*, September 26, 2008,
 http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122238415586576687.
- JPMorgan raised \$11.5 billion in additional capital: Heidi N. Moore, "How J.P. Morgan Raised \$11.5 Billion in 24 Hours," *Wall Street Journal*, September 29, 2008, http://blogs.wsj.com/deals/2008/09/29/how-jp-morgan-raised-115-billion-in-24-hours/.
- "It was below the fold": Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report," http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn media/fcic-reports/fcic final report full.pdf, 367.
- the governments of Belgium, the Netherlands, and Luxembourg collectively injected: "Fortis Gets \$16.4 Billion in Partial Privatization," MarketWatch, September 29, 2008, http://www.marketwatch.com/story/fortis-gets-164-billion-bailout-from-benelux-governments.
- 327 **Hypo Real Estate, received government and private guarantees:** Brian Parkin and Oliver Suess, "Hypo Real Gets EU50 Billion Government-Led Bailout," Bloomberg News, October 6, 2008, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=a4TJRQOdaCV0.
- 327 Other problem institutions included the British lender Bradford & Bingley: "Bailing Out Britain's Banks: A Timeline," *Telegraph*, January 19, 2009,

 http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/newsbysector/banksandfinance/4285063/Bail-out-Britains-banks-A-timeline.html.
- The Belgian bank Dexia . . . would be bailed out: Matthew Saltmarsh, "Shaky French-Belgian Bank Gets \$9 Billion Injection," *New York Times*, September 30, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/01/business/worldbusiness/01dexia.html.

- To help mollify Citi . . . Wells and Wachovia: David Benoit, "Jilted in Deal, Citi Will Get \$100 Million," Wall Street Journal, November 20, 2010, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052748704170404575624671103856454.
- "The alternative to this admittedly imperfect and highly uncertain program": "The Deal Is Done," editorial, *Washington Post*, September 29, 2008,

 http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/09/28/AR2008092802169.html.
- The Dow Jones industrial average plunged nearly 778 points: Vikas Bajaj and Michael M. Grynbaum, "For Stocks, Worst Single-Day Drop in Two Decades," *New York Times*, September 29, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/09/30/business/30markets.html.

Chapter 16: A Cold Wind

- 336 **General Electric . . . had been forced to raise \$3 billion:** Paul Glader and Liz Rappaport, "GE Turns to Buffett for a \$3 Billion Show of Confidence," *Wall Street Journal*, October 2, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122288377688594651.
- "We will use all of the tools we've been given": U.S. Treasury, press release, October 8, 2008, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp1189.aspx.
- an "ambush": Sheila Bair, Bull by the Horns: Fighting to Save Main Street from Wall Street and Wall Street from Itself (New York: Free Press, 2012), 111.
- 342 122 banks and bank holding companies would issue \$346 billion: Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Temporary Liquidity Guarantee Program, https://www.fdic.gov/regulations/resources/TLGP/index.html. Accessed May 27, 2015.
- Paulson later wrote that he declined to put TARP funds in the CPFF: Henry M. Paulson, Jr., On the Brink: Inside the Race to Stop the Collapse of the Global Financial System (New York: Business Plus, 2010), 343.

- 345 collecting \$849 million in fees: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Commercial Paper Funding Facility (CPFF)," www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/reform_cpff.htm. Accessed May 26, 2015.
- Only a few hundred borrowers even applied: Department of Housing and Urban Development, "FHFA Annual Management Report, FY 2011,"

 http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=fhafy11annualmgmntrpt.pdf, 16.
- all the banks took the recommended amounts of capital: Government Accountability Office, "Troubled Asset Relief Program: Capital Purchase Program Transactions for October 28, 2008, through May 29, 2009, and Information on Financial Agency Agreements, Contracts, Blanket Purchase Agreements, and Interagency Agreements Awarded as of June 1, 2009," June 17, 2009, http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-09-707SP.
- largest one-day gain in percentage terms in seventy-six years: Mark Landler, "U.S. Investing \$250 Billion in Banks," *New York Times*, October 13, 2008,

 http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/14/business/economy/14treasury.html?pagewanted=all.

Chapter 17: Transition

- the Treasury provided \$20 billion out of the TARP: Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report,"

 http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn_media/fcic-reports/fcic_final_report_full.pdf, 375.
- a massive workshop in August 2008 in Gillette Stadium: Eric Rosengren, "Housing and the Economy: Perspectives and Possibilities," remarks at the annual dinner of the Massachusetts Mortgage Bankers Association, January 8, 2009, http://www.bostonfed.org/news/speeches/rosengren/2009/010809.htm.

- 360 capped the mortgage payments of borrowers in trouble: Office of the Inspector General of the Federal Deposit Insurance Commission, "The FDIC's Loan Modification Program," Report no. EVAL-10-001, February 2010, http://www.fdicoig.gov/reports10/10-001EV.pdf.
- 361 two-thirds of seriously delinquent IndyMac loans would re-default: Richard A. Brown, "The FDIC Loan Modification Program at IndyMac Federal Savings Bank," Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, October 25, 2010,
 https://www.fdic.gov/bank/analytical/cfr/mortgage-future-house-finance/ppt/Brown.PDF.
- a *New York Times* story criticizing the Treasury: Joe Nocera, "A Rescue Hindered by Politics,"

 New York Times, November 1, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/11/01/business/01nocera.html.
- a memo to the president-elect: Full document available at Ryan Lizza, "The Summers Memo," *New Yorker*, January 23, 2012, http://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/the-summers-memo.
- Russia had suspended trading: Gregory L. White, "Russia's Stocks Slide 11%, Even With a Trading Halt," *Wall Street Journal*, September 17, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122159486367944383.
- 363 Mexico had spent 15 percent of its foreign exchange reserves: Antonio Regalado and John Lyons, "Big Currency Bets Backfire," Wall Street Journal, October 22, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122463251866656551.
- 365 Letting AIG fail was not an option: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "American International Group (AIG), Maiden Lane II and III,"
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/reform_aig.htm. Accessed May 28, 2015.
- 367 I cooperated with John Cassidy: John Cassidy, "Anatomy of a Meltdown: Ben Bernanke and the Financial Crisis," New Yorker, December 1, 2008,
 http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2008/12/01/anatomy-of-a-meltdown.
- The spread between yields . . . fell: Diana Hancock and Wayne Passmore, "Did the Federal Reserve's MBS Purchase Program Lower Mortgage Rates?" Federal Reserve Board Finance and

Economics Discussion Series 2011-01, January 28, 2010, http://www.federalreserve.gov/pubs/feds/2011/201101/201101pap.pdf. A later version of this paper was published in the *Journal of Monetary Economics*.

- 374 Bank of America had been afforded ample opportunity to analyze Merrill's assets: Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission, "The Financial Crisis Inquiry Report,"

 http://fcic-static.law.stanford.edu/cdn_media/fcic-reports/fcic_final_report_full.pdf, 384.
- the National Bureau of Economic Research had officially confirmed: National Bureau of Economic Research, Business Cycle Dating Committee, "Determination of the December 2007 Peak in Economic Activity," December 1, 2008, http://www.nber.org/cycles/dec2008.html.

Chapter 18: From Financial Crisis to Economic Crisis

- the *Wall Street Journal* editorialized: "Bernanke Endorses Obama," editorial, *Wall Street Journal*, October 21, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122455027730552509.
- The \$787 billion bill included: "Getting to \$787 Billion," *Wall Street Journal*, February 17, 2009, http://online.wsj.com/public/resources/documents/STIMULUS_FINAL_0217.html.
- 388 Some economists . . . have said that the stimulus package was too small: Christina D. Romer,
 "The Fiscal Stimulus, Flawed but Valuable," *New York Times*, October 20, 2012,

 http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/21/business/how-the-fiscal-stimulus-helped-and-could-have-done-more.html.
- 389 **It echoed some aspects of a proposal:** Christopher Mayer and R. Glenn Hubbard, "House Prices, Interest Rates, and the Mortgage Market Meltdown," Columbia Business School working paper, October 2008,
 - http://www8.gsb.columbia.edu/rtfiles/realestate/Mayer-Hubbard-BEP-10-2008-v7.pdf.

- 390 "How many of you people want to pay": Rick Santelli, "Santelli's Tea Party Rant," CNBC, February 19, 2009, http://video.cnbc.com/gallery/?video=3000352634.
- 393 vastly expanding the capacity of the Fed's TALF program: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, March 3, 2009, http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/20090303a.htm.
- 394 **Greenspan raised the possibility of temporarily nationalizing some banks:** Krishna Guha and Edward Luce, "Greenspan Backs Bank Nationalisation," *Financial Times*, February 18, 2009, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/e310cbf6-fd4e-11dd-a103-000077b07658.html.
- Paul Krugman . . . agreed that it might be necessary: Paul Krugman, "Banking on the Brink," *New York Times*, February 22, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/02/23/opinion/23krugman.html.
- We focused on the nineteen largest U.S.-owned bank holding companies: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, April 24, 2009,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/bcreg/20090424a.htm.
- we projected, in the hypothetical adverse scenario: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "The Supervisory Capital Assessment Program: Overview of Results," May 7, 2009, http://www.federalreserve.gov/bankinforeg/bcreg20090507a1.pdf, 7.
- the tested banks would increase their collective capital by \$77 billion: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, November 9, 2009,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/bcreg/20091109a.htm.
- 397 **Treasury injected \$3.8 billion in TARP capital:** Baird Webel and Bill Canis, "Government Assistance for GMAC/Ally Financial: Unwinding the Government Stake," Congressional Research Service, January 26, 2015, https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R41846.pdf, 10.
- 402 **insured deposits totaled \$4.1 trillion:** Federal Deposit Insurance Commission, "Assets and Liabilities of FDIC-Insured Commercial Banks and Savings Institutions, Quarterly Banking Profile:

- Balance Sheet," https://www2.fdic.gov/qbp/timeseries/balancesheet.xls. Accessed September 24, 2014.
- financial institutions' wholesale funding amounted to \$5.6 trillion: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Financial Accounts of the United States Z.1 Release (Flow of Funds, Tables L.207 and L.208)," http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/z1/Current/data.htm.
- 402 uninsured deposits . . . of \$3.7 trillion: Federal Deposit Insurance Commission, "Assets and Liabilities of FDIC-Insured Commercial Banks and Savings Institutions, Quarterly Banking Profile: Balance Sheet," https://www2.fdic.gov/qbp/timeseries/balancesheet.xls. Accessed September 24, 2014.
- 403 wholesale funding for all financial institutions fell from \$5.6 trillion: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Financial Accounts of the United States Z.1 Release (Flow of Funds, Tables L.207 and L.208)," http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/z1/Current/data.htm. For an analysis of runs in the repo market, see Gary Gorton and Andrew Metrick, "Securitized Banking and the Run on Repo," *Journal of Financial Economics* 104, no. 3 (June 2012); an earlier version of the paper can be found at: http://www.nber.org/papers/w15223.pdf.
- 406 **Household consumption also tracked the course of the financial crisis:** Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Real Personal Consumption Expenditures, Billions of Chained 2009 Dollars," National Income and Product Accounts,

 http://www.bea.gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?ReqID=9&step=1#reqid=9&step=1&isuri=1.
- 406 **Capital investment by businesses fell even more sharply:** Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Gross Private Fixed Investment, Seasonally Adjusted at an Annual Rate," National Income and Product Accounts, http://www.bea.gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?ReqID=9&step=1#reqid=9&step=1&isuri=1.
- 407 Some economists, though, believe the collapse of the housing bubble: Atif Mian and Amir Sufi,

 House of Debt: How They (and You) Caused the Great Recession, and How We Can Prevent It from

 Happening Again (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2014).

- A quarter of homeowners would owe more on their mortgages: "Number of Underwater Homes Halved Since 2009," Marketwatch, June 5, 2014,

 http://blogs.marketwatch.com/capitolreport/2014/06/05/number-of-underwater-homes-halved-since-2009/.
- 411 Lenders had begun 1.7 million foreclosures: RealtyTrac, "U.S. Foreclosure Starts by Year."

Chapter 19: Quantitative Easing: The End of Orthodoxy

- "You know I come from Main Street": Ben S. Bernanke, interview with Scott Pelley, *CBS News*, March 15, 2009, http://www.cbsnews.com/videos/the-chairman/.
- The overall package was designed to get markets' attention: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, March 18, 2009, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20090318a.htm. For a review of the theoretical and empirical literature concerning quantitative easing, see John C. Williams, "Monetary Policy at the Zero Lower Bound," Hutchins Center working paper no. 2, January 16, 2014, http://brook.gs/1RivaMq.
- 421 Other central banks would also adopt quantitative easing: For a description of QE programs by the Bank of England, the Bank of Japan, and the European Central Bank as well as the Fed, see Brett Fawley and Christopher Neely, "Four Stories of Quantitative Easing," *Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis Review*, January/February 2013, 51–88, https://research.stlouisfed.org/publications/review/article/9602.
- 421-2 **We had supplemented the first rescue . . . Mississippi:** Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "American International Group (AIG), Maiden Lane II and III,"

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/reform_aig.htm. Accessed May 28, 2015.
- 422 **the company's announcement on March 2 of its huge fourth-quarter loss:** Andrew Ross Sorkin and Mary Williams Walsh, "A.I.G. Reports Loss of \$61.7 Billion as U.S. Gives More Aid," *New York*

Times, March 2, 2009,

http://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/03/business/03aig.html?pagewanted=all&gwh=D1124425ACC78
DF127AEDBBA694B2A57&gwt=pay.

- 422 **AIG would pay \$165** *million* in bonuses: Edmund L. Andrews and Peter Baker, "A.I.G. Planning Huge Bonuses After \$170 Billion Bailout," *New York Times*, March 14, 2009 (in print on March 15, 2009, p. A1), http://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/15/business/15AIG.html.
- 422 "Japanese example": Associated Press, "Grassley: AIG Execs Should Quit or Commit Suicide,"
 CNBC, March 17, 2009, http://www.cnbc.com/id/29735786.
- "I think AIG now stands for arrogance, incompetence, and greed": Quoted in Thomas Ferraro, "AIG chief: 'I Need All the Help I Can Get," Reuters, March 18, 2009, http://www.reuters.com/article/2009/03/19/financial-aig-scene-idUSN1832099720090319.
- "an exemplary hanging or two": "Special Report' Panel on Outrage Over AIG Bonuses," Fox News, March 17, 2009, transcript at http://www.foxnews.com/story/2009/03/17/pecial-report-panel-on-outrage-over-aig-bonuses/.
- 422 **a confiscatory 90 percent tax on bonuses:** Carl Hulse and David M. Herszenhorn, "House Approves 90% Tax on Bonuses After Bailouts," *New York Times*, March 19, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/20/business/20bailout.html.
- "This is a very important . . . playing with that sign?": House Committee on Financial Services,
 "Oversight of the Federal Government's Intervention at American International Group," hearing,
 March 24, 2009, 111th Cong., 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2009),
 http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-111hhrg48873/pdf/CHRG-111hhrg48873.pdf.
- a Gallup poll found that only 30 percent: Lydia Saad, "CDC Tops Agency Ratings; Federal Reserve Board Lowest," Gallup, July 27, 2009, http://www.gallup.com/poll/121886/cdc-tops-agency-ratings-federal-reserve-board-lowest.aspx.

- "If I were to try to read, much less answer, all the attacks": Francis Bicknell Carpenter, Six Months at the White House with Abraham Lincoln (New York: Hurd and Houghton, 1866).
- three-quarters of fifty-four private-sector economists polled: Kelly Evans, Phil Izzo, and John D. McKinnon, "Trade, Jobs Data Paint Gloomy Picture Before Bush's G-20 Economic Summit," *Wall Street Journal*, November 14, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB122658994035824547.
- continuity in the middle of a crisis was an important consideration: Timothy F. Geithner, *Stress Test: Reflections on Financial Crises* (New York: Crown, 2014), 359.
- Intrade, the online gambling site, put my odds of reappointment at 79 percent: Caren Bohan, "Bernanke Stays but Summers Is No Odd Man Out," Reuters, August 25, 2009, http://reut.rs/1JH6Ai5.
- The president thanked me: Jesse Lee, "The Nomination of Ben Bernanke by President Obama," White House blog, August 25, 2009,

 http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/The-Nomination-of-Ben-Bernanke.
- "Person of the Year 2009: Ben Bernanke," *Time*, December 16, 2009,

 http://content.time.com/time/specials/packages/article/0,28804,1946375 1947251 1947520,00.html
- a grueling hearing on my nomination: Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "The Nomination of Ben S. Bernanke of New Jersey, to Be Chairman of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System," hearing, December 3, 2009, 111th Cong., 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2009), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-111shrg54239/pdf/CHRG-111shrg54239.pdf.
- "Chairman Bernanke may wonder": Jennifer Liberto, "Senate Panel Approves Bernanke for Second Term," CNN Money, December 17, 2009, http://money.cnn.com/2009/12/17/news/economy/Bernanke Senate/.

433 the full Senate voted, 70–30, to confirm me: Sewell Chan, "Senate, Weakly, Backs New Term for Bernanke," New York Times, January 28, 2010,
http://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/29/business/economy/29fed.html.

Chapter 20: Building a New Financial System

- President Bush had asked the President's Working Group on Financial Markets: U.S. Treasury, press release, March 13, 2008,
 http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp871.aspx.
- the G-7 industrial countries had asked the Financial Stability Forum: Financial Stability Forum, "Report of the Financial Stability Forum on Enhancing Market and Institutional Resilience," April 7, 2008, http://www.financialstabilityboard.org/publications/r_0804.pdf.
- 435 Hank Paulson's team at Treasury had started work on a "blueprint": Henry M. Paulson, "Remarks by Secretary Henry M. Paulson, Jr., on Blueprint for Regulatory Reform," March 31, 2008, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp897.aspx.
- Obama in a speech at Cooper Union: "Obama on 'Renewing the American Economy," transcript,
 New York Times, March 27, 2008,

 http://www.nytimes.com/2008/03/27/us/politics/27text-obama.html?pagewanted=all.
- speech in March 2009 to the Council on Foreign Relations: Ben S. Bernanke, "Financial Reform to Address Systemic Risk," remarks to the Council on Foreign Relations, Washington, DC, March 10, 2009, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20090310a.htm.
- 438 **Rahm Emanuel had initially pressed Tim:** Timothy F. Geithner, *Stress Test: Reflections on Financial Crises* (New York: Crown, 2014), 399.
- "You never want a serious crisis to go to waste": "Rahm Emanuel on the Opportunities of Crisis," Wall Street Journal, November 19, 2008, http://www.youtube.com/watch?v= mzcbXi1Tkk.

- Tim rolled out the administration's proposal: U.S. Treasury, press release, June 17, 2009, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/20096171052487309.aspx.
- **Sheila Bair...had been lobbying aggressively:** Timothy F. Geithner, *Stress Test: Reflections on Financial Crises* (New York: Crown, 2014), 402–3.
- 442 **Sheila seemed prepared to concede:** Sheila Bair, *Bull by the Horns: Fighting to Save Main Street from Wall Street and Wall Street from Itself* (New York: Free Press, 2012), 186.
- "Giving the Fed more responsibility": Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "The Administration's Proposal to Modernize the Financial Regulatory System," hearing, June 18, 2009, 111th Cong., 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2009), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-111shrg54533/pdf/CHRG-111shrg54533.pdf.
- A 2007 article by Harvard law professor Elizabeth Warren: Elizabeth Warren, "Unsafe at Any Rate," *Democracy* 5 (Summer 2007), http://www.democracyjournal.org/5/6528.php?page=all.
- roughly five thousand bank holding companies and more than eight hundred state-chartered banks: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Annual Report 2014,"

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/annual-report/files/2014-annual-report.pdf, 53.
- Our new credit card rules: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, December 18, 2008, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/bcreg/20081218a.htm.
- one gargantuan bill: Senate, "To provide for financial regulatory reform, to protect consumers and investors, to enhance Federal understanding of insurance issues, to regulate the over-the-counter derivatives markets, and for other purposes," HR 4173, 111th Cong., 2nd sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2009),
 http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-111hr4173ih/pdf/BILLS-111hr4173ih.pdf.
- 447 **It cleared the full House:** House, final vote results for Roll Call 968: HR 4173, December 11, 2009, Roll Calls for the 111th Congress, http://clerk.house.gov/evs/2009/roll968.xml.

- 447 **Fine agreed not to lobby against it:** Robert Kaiser, *Act of Congress: How America's Essential Institution Works, and How It Doesn't* (New York: Knopf, 2013), 160–4.
- Paul...alleged in a hearing: House Committee on Financial Services, "Monetary Policy and the Economy," hearing, February 24, 2010, 111th Cong., 2nd sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2010), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsvs/pkg/CHRG-111hhrg56766/pdf/CHRG-111hhrg56766.pdf.
- 450 "absolutely bizarre": Office of the Inspector General of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Inquiry into Allegations of Undue Political Interference with Federal Reserve Officials Related to the 1972 Watergate Burglary and Iraq Weapons Purchases during the 1980s," March 2012, http://oig.federalreserve.gov/reports/special_inquiry_final_report_3_30_12.pdf.
- "Of course, it's the policy": Joint Economic Committee, U.S. Congress, "The Economic Outlook," hearing, May 5, 2009, 111th Cong., 1st. sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2009), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-111shrg52674/html/CHRG-111shrg52674.htm.
- "stepping stone": Sudeep Reddy, "Ron Paul Q&A: Audit the Fed, Then End It," Wall Street Journal, September 16, 2009,
 http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2009/9/16/ron-paul-qa-audit-the-fed-then-end-it/.
- Warren Buffett . . . warned Congress: Alex Crippen, "Warren Buffett to CNBC: Curbing Fed's Independence Could Lead to 'Mischief,'" CNBC, November 20, 2009, http://www.cnbc.com/id/34051240.
- Judd Gregg of New Hampshire threatened to filibuster: Scott Lanman and Alison Vekshin,
 "Senator Vows To Block Removal of Fed's Audit Shield," Bloomberg News, November 20, 2009,
 http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=aJ26uaTZb8aU.
- "Your money was lent out and we don't know where it went": Jon Hilsenrath, "Fed in Congressional Crosshairs—Part II," Wall Street Journal, April 2, 2009,
 http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2009/04/02/fed-in-congressional-crosshairs-part-ii/.

- **Board staff had developed a new website:** Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, February 23, 2009, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/other/20090223a.htm.
- In June 2009, we started issuing monthly reports: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, June 10, 2009,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20090610a.htm.
- a list of "lessons learned": Don Kohn, "Condition of the U.S. Banking System," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, March 4, 2008, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/kohn20080304a.htm.
- The new accord, released in December 2010: Bank for International Settlements, Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, press release, December 16, 2010, http://www.bis.org/press/p101216.htm.
- the Basel Committee would add a requirement: Bank for International Settlements, Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, press release, November 4, 2011, http://www.bis.org/press/p111104.htm.
- 456 **Shelby denounced it at a Senate Banking Committee session:** Robert Kaiser, *Act of Congress: How America's Essential Institution Works, and How It Doesn't* (New York: Knopf, 2013), 196–8.
- I defended the need for Fed involvement: Ben S. Bernanke, "The Right Fix for the Fed,"

 Washington Post, November 29, 2009,

 http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/11/27/AR2009112702322.html.
- 457 Dodd announced that he would not seek reelection: Adam Nagourney, "Senator Dodd Will Not Seek Re-Election, Democrats Say," New York Times, January 6, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/06/us/politics/06dodd.html.
- "reducing the likelihood of future financial crises": Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "Federal Reserve's Second Monetary Policy Report for 2010," hearing, July 21, 2010, 111th Cong., 2nd. sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2010), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-111shrg62643/pdf/CHRG-111shrg62643.pdf. For more

- background and analysis of Dodd-Frank, see Randall S. Kroszner and Robert J. Shiller, *Reforming U.S. Financial Markets: Before and Beyond Dodd-Frank* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2011); and Viral Acharya, Thomas F. Cooley, Matthew P. Richardson, and Ingo Walter, eds., *Regulating Wall Street: The Dodd-Frank Act and the New Architecture of Global Finance* (New York: NYU Stern School of Business, 2011).
- the law required the agencies: Davis Polk and Wardwell, "Summary of the Dodd–Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Enacted into Law on July 21, 2010," July 21, 2010, http://www.davispolk.com/files/Publication/7084f9fe-6580-413b-b870-b7c025ed2ecf/Presentation/PublicationAttachment/1d4495c7-0be0-4e9a-ba77-f786fb90464a/070910 Financial Reform Summary.pdf, ii.
- **a "bureau," not an "agency":** Robert Kaiser, *Act of Congress: How America's Essential Institution Works, and How It Doesn't* (New York: Knopf, 2013), 251.
- \$563 million in 2014: Office of the Inspector General of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System Financial Statements as of and for the Years Ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, and Independent Auditors' Reports," March 12, 2015, http://oig.federalreserve.gov/reports/board-financial-statements-2014-2013-mar2015.pdf.
- The GAO would find that our policies were followed but suggest: Government Accountability Office, "Federal Reserve Bank Governance: Opportunities Exist to Broaden Director Recruitment Efforts and Increase Transparency," June 17, 2009, http://www.gao.gov/assets/590/585807.pdf.
- "We shall deal with our economic system as it is": Woodrow Wilson, first inaugural address, March 4, 1913, available at Lillian Goldman Law Library, Yale Law School, http://www.bartleby.com/124/pres44.html.

Chapter 21: QE2: False Dawn

- the Board reduced the bank loans offered in the biweekly discount window auctions: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, June 25, 2009, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20090625a.htm.
- 469 nearly 3 million auto loans . . . credit card loans: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, January 15, 2013,
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20130115b.htm.
- The corrected figure showed the deficit to be close to 13 percent: Charles Forelle, Marcus Walker, and Alessandra Galloni, "Europe Vows to Save Greece," *Wall Street Journal*, February 10, 2010, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052748703382904575058683608476508.
- 479 yields on Greek ten-year bonds were about 6 percentage points higher: Data from Bloomberg L.P.
- European leaders announced a rescue package: Charles Forelle, Nick Skrekas, and Bob Davis, "Greece Get Aid, Promises Austerity," Wall Street Journal, May 3, 2010, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052748704608104575219430378257618.
- the creation of the European Financial Stability Facility: Council of the European Union, press release, May 9, 2010,

 http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms data/docs/pressdata/en/ecofin/114324.pdf.
- investors did not see the results as credible, and Europe's banks remained wary: Jack Ewing, "European Bank Stress Tests Worked, Sort of," *New York Times*, July 30, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/07/31/business/global/31stress.html.
- 482 an 85-billion-euro rescue of Ireland: "IMF Approves 22.5 Billion Loan for Ireland," IMF Survey Magazine, December 15, 2010,
 http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/survey/so/2010/CAR121610A.htm.
- "Unquestionably, the Nobel is a major honor": Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, "Nominations of: Katharine G. Abraham, Carl Shapiro, and Peter A. Diamond,"

- hearing, March 8, 2011, 112th Cong., 1st. sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2011), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112shrg65828/html/CHRG-112shrg65828.htm.
- "partisan polarization": Peter A. Diamond, "When a Nobel Prize Isn't Enough," *New York Times*, June 5, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/06/06/opinion/06diamond.html? r=1&hp.
- The FOMC voted to buy \$600 billion of Treasury securities: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, November 3, 2010,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20101103a.htm.
- 491 Hoenig dissented—and, to boot, gave an interview: Sudeep Reddy, "Fed's Hoenig: Rates Must Go Up," Wall Street Journal, November 5, 2010,
 http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2010/11/05/feds-hoenig-on-qe2-low-rates-and-future-instability/.
- the longest string of dissents by a Fed policymaker since 1980: Sudeep Reddy, "The Lone Dissenter: Kansas City's Hoenig Goes Out with a Record," *Wall Street Journal*, December 14, 2010, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2010/12/14/the-lone-dissenter-kansas-citys-hoenig-goes-out-with-a-record/.
- 491 Kevin . . . published an op-ed: Kevin Warsh, "The New Malaise and How to End It," Wall Street Journal, November 8, 2010,
 http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052748704353504575596762375409760.
- I also wrote an op-ed: Ben S. Bernanke, "What the Fed Did and Why: Supporting the Recovery and Sustaining Price Stability," *Washington Post*, November 4, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/11/03/AR2010110307372.html.
- "cease and desist": Lucy Madison, "Sarah Palin to Ben Bernanke: 'Cease and Desist," CBS News,

 November 8, 2010, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/sarah-palin-to-ben-bernanke-cease-and-desist/.
- 492 letter from the four top Republicans in Congress: Letter available at David M. Herszenhorn, "Dear Mr. Bernanke: No Pressure, but . . . ", New York Times, November 17, 2010, http://thecaucus.blogs.nytimes.com/2010/11/17/dear-mr-bernanke-no-pressure-but/.

- 493 proposed legislation to remove the full employment part of the Fed's dual mandate: Luca Di Leo, "Corker Calls for Dropping Fed Mandate on Jobs," Wall Street Journal, November 16, 2010, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2010/11/16/corker-calls-for-dropping-fed-mandate-on-jobs/.
- "should be reconsidered and discontinued": "Open Letter to Ben Bernanke," *Wall Street Journal*, November 15, 2010, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2010/11/15/open-letter-to-ben-bernanke/.
- Wolfgang Schäuble was translated as calling our decision "clueless": Ralph Atkins, "Germany Attacks US Economic Policy," *Financial Times*, November 7, 2010, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/c0dca084-ea6c-11df-b28d-00144feab49a.html#axzz3c6g2tFNf.
- an animated YouTube video: "Quantitative Easing Explained," YouTube, November 11, 2010, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=PTUY16CkS-k.

Chapter 22: Headwinds

- 497 beginning a series of regularly scheduled press conferences: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Press Conference with Chairman of the FOMC, Ben S. Bernanke," April 27, 2011, <a href="http://federalreserve.gov/mediacenter/vlink.htm?bcpid=738917326001&bckey=AQ~~,AAAAD2CGfQE~,o7E-F2eteXOq24Nb1BSfw9-MMjWzkave&bcpid=720309829001&bckey=AQ~~,AAAAD2CGfQE~,o7E-F2eteXMoEVLLY98AnOfR2ME8A5iN&bctid=922873290001.
- Builders would start construction on only about 600,000 private homes: U.S. Census Bureau, "New Privately Owned Housing Units Started. Annual Data," New Residential Construction release, https://www.census.gov/construction/nrc/pdf/startsan.pdf.
- Fed staff had estimated that QE2 might create an additional 700,000 jobs: Ben S. Bernanke, "Semiannual Monetary Policy Report to the Congress," testimony before the House Committee on Financial Services, July 13, 2011,
 - http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/bernanke20110713a.htm.

- a package for Portugal (of 78 billion euros): Axel Bugge and Andrei Khalip, "Portugal Agrees on a 78-Billion Euro EU/IMF Bailout," Reuters, May 3, 2011,
 https://web.archive.org/web/20150503095406/http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/05/03/us-portugal-bailout-idUSTRE7425UP20110503.
- European leaders assembled a new package for Greece: Luke Baker and Julien Toyer, "Europe Agrees Sweeping New Action on Debt Crisis," Reuters, July 21, 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/07/21/us-eurozone-idUSTRE76I5X620110721.
- about \$10 trillion in U.S. government debt was held by individuals and institutions: U.S. Treasury, bulletin, June 2011,

 https://www.fiscal.treasury.gov/fsreports/rpt/treasBulletin/b2011_2.pdf, 23.
- Tim had warned . . . run out of money around August 2: Quoted in Erika Gudmundson,
 "Secretary Geithner Sends Debt Limit Letter to Congress," Treasury Notes blog, April 4, 2011,
 http://www.treasury.gov/connect/blog/Pages/letter-to-congress.aspx.
- The ratings agency had made an egregious error: Zachary A. Goldfarb, "S&P Downgrades U.S. Credit Rating for First Time," *Washington Post*, August 6, 2011, http://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/sandp-considering-first-downgrade-of-us-credit-rating/2011/08/05/gIQAqKeIxI_story.html.
- new foreclosures, which had declined from a peak of 2.1 million: RealtyTrac, "U.S. Foreclosure Starts by Year."
- 512 Ultimately, the program facilitated about 3.2 million refinancings: Federal Housing Finance Agency, "Refinance Report—Second Quarter 2014," August 20, 2014, http://www.fhfa.gov/AboutUs/Reports/Pages/Refinance-Report-Second-Quarter-2014.aspx. In addition, a recent study found that HARP saved participating borrowers approximately \$3,500 per year. See Sumit Agarwal, Gene Amromin, Souphala Chomsisengphet, Tomasz Piskorski, Amit Seru, and Vincent Yao, "Mortgage Refinancing, Consumer Spending, and Competition: Evidence from the Home Affordable Refinancing Program," National Bureau of Economic Research working

paper no. 21512, August 2015,

- In its first year, HAMP modified only 230,000 mortgages: U.S. Treasury, press release, April 14, 2010, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg641.aspx.
- 513n **By late 2014, total modifications under HAMP would reach 1.4 million:** U.S. Treasury, "Treasury Monthly Report to Congress," October 2014, http://www.treasury.gov/initiatives/financial-stability/reports/Documents/October%202014%20Monthly%20Report%20to%20Congress.pdf, 5.
- 46 percent of the mortgages modified in 2009 re-defaulted, as did 38 percent: Office of the Special Inspector General for the Troubled Asset Relief Program, "Quarterly Report to Congress," July 24, 2013,
 http://www.sigtarp.gov/Quarterly%20Reports/July 24 2013 Report to Congress.pdf, 161.
- suggestions for improving the administration's programs: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "The U.S. Housing Market: Current Conditions and Policy Considerations,"

 January 4, 2012,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/other-reports/files/housing-white-paper-20120104.pdf.
- Orrin Hatch... complained that we had intruded into fiscal policy: Caroline Gage, "Republican Senators Say Fed Overstepped its Role with Advice on Housing," Bloomberg News, January 10, 2012, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-01-10/republican-senators-criticize-fed-recommendations-on-housing.
- the Fed and the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency ordered: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Independent Foreclosure Review Report," July 2014, http://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/other-reports/files/independent-foreclosure-review-2014.pdf, 27.

- 514 fifteen of the sixteen servicers agreed to pay \$10 billion: Ibid., 13.
- "bond bubble": Sheila Bair, "Watch Out! Is the Fed Pushing Us into Another Bubble?", Fortune, April 23, 2012,
 http://fortune.com/2012/04/23/watch-out-is-the-fed-pushing-us-into-another-bubble/.
- nominal GDP targeting: See Robert L. Hetzel, "Nominal GDP: Target or Benchmark?", Federal

 Reserve Bank of Richmond Economic Review, April 2015,

 https://www.richmondfed.org/publications/research/economic_brief/2015/eb_15-04, and references therein.
- Paul Krugman, would advocate that approach: Paul Krugman, "Earth to Ben Bernanke," *New York Times Magazine*, April 24, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/29/magazine/chairman-bernanke-should-listen-to-professor-bernanke.html?pagewanted=all.
- \$400 billion of Treasury securities: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, September 21, 2011,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20110921a.htm.
- the Maturity Extension Program: A recent Philadelphia Fed working paper that examined firm-level stock prices and long-term debt issuance of certain firms suggests that the Maturity Extension Program helped relax financing constraints and lower borrowing costs, which in turn helped to stimulate real economic activity. See Nathan Foley-Fisher, Rodney Ramcharan, and Idson Yu, "The Impact of Unconventional Monetary Policy on Firm Financing Constraints: Evidence From the Maturity Extension Program," Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia working paper no. 15-30, August 2015, https://www.philadelphiafed.org/-/media/research-and-data/publications/working-papers/2015/wp15-30.pdf?la=en.
- the four top Republicans in Congress released another letter: "Full Text: Republicans' Letter to Bernanke Questioning More Fed Action," *Wall Street Journal*, September 20, 2011, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2011/09/20/full-text-republicans-letter-to-bernanke-questioning-more-fed-action/.

- *the most inflationary, dangerous, and power-centered chairman*: "The Republican Debate at the Reagan Library," transcript, New York Times, September 7, 2011,
 http://www.nytimes.com/2011/09/08/us/politics/08republican-debate-text.html?pagewanted=all.
- 521 "be looking for someone new": Ibid.
- "almost treasonous...down in Texas": Jonathan Weisman and Danny Yadron, "Perry Sticks by His Bernanke Attack," Wall Street Journal, August 17, 2011,
 http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424053111904253204576512720425208058.
- "Certainly, 9 percent unemployment": Joint Economic Committee, U.S. Congress, "The Economic Outlook," hearing, October 4, 2011, 112th Cong., 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2011),
 http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112shrg72763/html/CHRG-112shrg72763.htm.
- The better way to look at the distributional effect of monetary policy: Author's calculations using Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Personal Income and Its Disposition," National Income Product Accounts, table 2.1, http://www.bea.gov/iTable/iTableHtml.cfm?reqid=9&step=3&isuri=1&903=58.
- in a weak economy, it promotes job creation: For more discussion, see my blog post on the topic:

 Ben S. Bernanke, "Monetary Policy and Inequality," Ben Bernanke's blog, June 1, 2015,

 http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/ben-bernanke/posts/2015/06/01-monetary-policy-and-inequality.
- an interview with ABC's Diane Sawyer: "Diane Sawyer Sits Down with Federal Reserve Chairman Ben Bernanke," *ABC News*, March 27, 2012, transcript at http://abcnews.go.com/Business/transcript-diane-sawyer-interviews-federal-reserve-chairman-ben/story?id=16012043.
- We also made the lectures broadly available . . . book: "The Federal Reserve and the Financial Crisis: Chairman Bernanke's College Lecture Series," Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, March 20–29, 2012, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/lectures/about.htm; Ben S. Bernanke, *The Federal Reserve and the Financial Crisis* (Princeton, NJ, and Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2013).

- "whatever it takes to preserve the euro": Mario Draghi, speech at the Global Investment Conference, London, July 26, 2012,

 https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/key/date/2012/html/sp120726.en.html.
- 12.5 million people were unemployed . . . had given up: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation—August 2012," September 7, 2012, http://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/empsit_09072012.pdf.
- \$40 billion a month of mortgage-backed securities: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, December 12, 2012,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20121212a.htm.

Chapter 23: Taper Capers

- Congressional Budget Office would later estimate: Congressional Budget Office, "Budget and Economic Outlook: Fiscal Years 2013 to 2023," February 5, 2013, http://www.cbo.gov/publication/43907.
- declaration in December that we would buy \$85 billion: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, December 12, 2012,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20121212a.htm.
- "Monetary policy . . . cannot carry the entire burden": Ben S. Bernanke, "Semiannual Monetary Policy Report to the Congress," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, February 26, 2013,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/bernanke20130226a.htm.
- Financial risks could be hard to detect: See, for example, Jeremy C. Stein, "Evaluating Large-Scale Asset Purchases," remarks at the Brookings Institution, Washington, DC, October 11, 2012, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/stein20121011a.htm.

- a staff study that examined a range of scenarios for our remittances: Seth B. Carpenter, Jane E. Ihrig, Elizabeth C. Klee, Daniel W. Quinn, and Alexander H. Boote, "The Federal Reserve's Balance Sheet and Earnings: A Primer and Projections," Finance and Economics Discussion Series 2013-01, September 2013, http://www.federalreserve.gov/pubs/feds/2013/201301/201301abs.html.
- I continued to highlight the potential risks of our unconventional policies: Ben S. Bernanke, "Semiannual Monetary Policy Report to the Congress," testimony before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, February 26, 2013, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/bernanke20130226a.htm.
- "Fed Not Ready to Tighten Policy—Yet": Jon Hilsenrath and Victoria McGrane, "Fed Not Ready to Tighten Policy—Yet," Wall Street Journal, March 22, 2013,
 http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887323419104578372552226749798.
- "A premature tightening of monetary policy": Ben S. Bernanke, "The Economic Outlook," testimony before the Joint Economic Committee, U.S. Congress, May 22, 2013, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/testimony/bernanke20130522a.htm.
- "Both humanity's capacity to innovate and the incentives to innovate": Ben S. Bernanke,
 "Economic Prospects for the Long Run," remarks at Bard College at Simon's Rock, Great
 Barrington, MA, May 18, 2013,
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20130518a.htm.
- "Life is unpredictable . . . not so much": Ben S. Bernanke, "The Ten Suggestions," remarks at the baccalaureate ceremony at Princeton University, Princeton, NJ, June 2, 2013, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20130602a.htm.
- "If the performance of the economy is weaker": Jerome H. Powell, "Thoughts on Unconventional Monetary Policy," remarks at the Bipartisan Policy Center, Washington, DC, June 27, 2013, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/powell20130627a.htm.

- "I would expect that asset purchases would continue": William C. Dudley, "Are Recent College Graduates Finding Good Jobs?", remarks at the New York Fed regional economic press briefing, New York, June 27, 2013, http://www.newyorkfed.org/newsevents/speeches/2013/dud130627.html.
- Jeremy said that our policy stance hadn't fundamentally changed: Jeremy C Stein, "Comments on Monetary Policy," remarks at the C. Pete McColough Series on International Economics, Council on Foreign Relations, New York, June 28, 2013,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/stein20130628a.htm.
- "Ben Bernanke's done an outstanding job": "Obama: Ben Bernanke Stayed at Federal Reserve Longer Than He Wanted," President Barack Obama, interview with Charlie Rose, June 18, 2013, Bloomberg Business channel, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rvwkXt HlH4.
- Larry's prospects suffered a fatal blow: Greg Sargent, "Senate Dems push White House to appoint Janet Yellen (and not Larry Summers) to the Fed," *Washington Post*, July 26, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/plum-line/wp/2013/07/26/senate-dems-push-white-house-to-appoint-janet-yellen-and-not-larry-summers-to-the-fed/.
- "Thank you for your service": Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs,
 "Federal Reserve's Second Monetary Policy Report for 2013," hearing, July 18, 2013, 113th Cong.,
 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2013),
 http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-113shrg82735/pdf/CHRG-113shrg82735.pdf.
- "throwing seniors under the bus": Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs,
 "Federal Reserve's First Monetary Policy Report for 2013," hearing, February 26, 2013, 113th Cong.,
 1st sess. (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2013),
 http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-113shrg80509/html/CHRG-113shrg80509.htm.
- the capital levels of the big U.S. banks had more than doubled: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, March 26, 2014,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/bcreg/20140326a.htm.

- Two-thirds of the forty-seven economists surveyed: Phil Izzo, "Economists Expect Tapering Announcement Next Week," *Wall Street Journal*, September 12, 2013, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887324755104579071012759257656.
- we were right to stay the course on securities purchases: "Staying the Course at the Fed," editorial,
 New York Times, September 19, 2013,

 http://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/19/opinion/staying-the-course-at-the-fed.html?gwh=EBDDE6C346BD01A3FE8BF5481520C7F6&gwt=pay&assetType=opinion.
- 557 **"Mr. Bernanke Blinks":** "Mr. Bernanke Blinks," editorial, *Wall Street Journal*, September 18, 2013, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887323308504579083451866136502.
- "taper traitor": James Mackintosh, "Taper Caper Turns Out to Be Taper Traitor," *Financial Times*, September 18, 2013, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/07ea08da-2080-11e3-b8c6-00144feab7de.html.
- 1.3 million civilian employees deemed "essential" reported for work: Brad Plumer, "Absolutely Everything You Need to Know About How the Government Shutdown Will Work," Washington Post, September 30, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2013/09/30/absolutely-everything-you-need-to-know-about-how-the-government-shutdown-will-work/.
- "any possible confirmation process for me would be acrimonious": David Wessel, "Summers Withdraws Name for Fed Chairmanship," *Wall Street Journal*, September 16, 2013, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887323981304579077442028100408.
- "epitome of calm . . . another Depression": Barack Obama, "Remarks by the President in Nominating Dr. Janet Yellen as Chair of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System,"
 White House press release, October 9, 2013, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/10/09/remarks-president-nominating-dr-janet-yellen-chair-board-governors-feder.
- The FOMC approved a \$10 billion reduction: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, December 18, 2013,
 - http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20131218a.htm.

- "has been the Federal Reserve's willingness": Ben S. Bernanke, "Concluding Remarks," remarks at the ceremony commemorating the centennial of the Federal Reserve Act, Washington, DC, December 16, 2013, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/speech/bernanke20131216b.htm.
- We saw little reason not to reduce our monthly securities purchases: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, January 29, 2014, http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20140129a.htm.

Epilogue

- the Fed's balance sheet stood at nearly \$4.5 trillion: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, October 29, 2014,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/monetary/20141029a.htm.
- The Fed sent almost \$100 billion to the Treasury: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, press release, January 9, 2015,

 http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/other/20150109a.htm.
- 567 **But most evidence . . . risk of deflation:** For overview and references, see John C. Williams,
 "Lessons from the Financial Crisis for Unconventional Monetary Policy," National Bureau of
 Economic Research panel discussion, October 18, 2013, Monetary-Policy.pdf.
- 569 eurozone unemployment had risen to about 11-1/4 percent: European Commission, "Euro Area Unemployment Rate at 11.2%," Eurostat news release, March 2, 2015,
 http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/2995521/6664116/3-02032015-AP-EN.pdf/28d48055-3894-492d-a952-005097600ee0.

- 571 so-called audit-the-Fed legislation: On Fed financial audits, see Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Does the Federal Reserve Ever Get Audited?",
 http://www.federalreserve.gov/faqs/about_12784.htm. Updated February 10, 2015.
- 571 **Second, a proposal emerged in the House:** For more detail, see my blog post on the topic, "The Taylor Rule: A Benchmark for Monetary Policy?", Ben Bernanke's blog, April 28, 2015, http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/ben-bernanke/posts/2015/04/28-taylor-rule-monetary-policy.
- A third proposal: For more detail, see my blog post on the topic, "Warren-Vitter and the Lender of Last Resort," Ben Bernanke's blog, May 15, 2015,

 http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/ben-bernanke/posts/2015/05/15-warren-vitter-proposal.